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GB/Pu/14/02/05



Putting Barnsley People First

Minutes of the Meeting of the BARNSLEY CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP GOVERNING BODY (PUBLIC SESSION) held on Thursday 16 January 2014 at 9.30am in the Large Meeting Room, The Hoyland Centre, High Croft, Hoyland, Barnsley S74 9AF.
PRESENT:
	Mr Chris Ruddlesdin (in the chair)
	Lay Member

	Ms Anne Arnold
	Lay Member

	Dr Clare Bannon
	Member 

	Dr Robert Farmer 
	Member 

	Dr Mehrban Ghani
	Medical Director

	Dr John Harban
	Member  

	Ms Cheryl Hobson
	Chief Finance Officer 

	Ms Marie Hoyle
	Member

	Dr Sudhagar Krishnasamy
	Member

	Mr James Logan
	Member

	Dr Nick Luscombe
	Member

	Ms Brigid Reid
	Chief Nurse  

	Mr Mark Wilkinson
	Chief Officer


IN ATTENDANCE:

	Miss Lauren Bartnik
	PA to Chairman & Chief Officer 

	Ms Kay Morgan
	Governing Body Secretary

	Mrs Vicky Peverelle
	Chief of Corporate Affairs 

	Ms Kristy Waknell
	Communications & Engagement Manager

	
	


APOLOGIES:

	Dr Nick Balac  
	Chairman

	Mr Mike Simms
	Secondary Care Doctor


MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

	Ms Lynne Craven
	Member of the Public

	Ms Sara Hale
	Healthcare Services Manager Boehringer Ingelheim

	Ms Ann Lightowler 
	Service Improvement Manager

	Mr Chris Millington
	Member of the Public

	Mr Philip Thompson
	Chair Barnsley & District Branch Parkinson’s UK

	Ms Katherine Sharman
	Member of the Public


The Chairman welcomed members of the public to the meeting and introductions took place.  
The Chairman reported  that the CCG would be holding meetings of the Governing Body in various venues around the borough with a view to making the meetings more accessible to members of the public.       
	Agenda Item
	Note
	Action


	Deadline

	GB 14/01
	PATIENT STORY


	
	

	
	The Chief Nurse introduced the Patient Story.  She explained that as part of learning from experience a Patient Story would be delivered by a third party at meetings of the Governing Body in public session.  It was hoped that the learning from the Patient Story would be applied to the practice and business of the Governing Body and CCG.  Composite and anonymised stories would be posted on the CCG website. 

	
	

	
	A Patient Story about care of a man with brain injuries and the experience of his sister and family in his care was performed to the Governing Body by an actress.  The Governing Body noted that the Personal Health Budget Scheme had allowed for a bespoke tailored package of care to be provided for the patient improving consistency, continuity and quality of care.  The package of care had also improved the quality of life for the patient’s family.  


	
	

	
	The Chief Nurse responded to a question raised from a Member of the Public about the Patient Story on why this was being delivered by an actress. The Chief Nurse indicated that this had been adopted as telling one’s own story in a public setting which could be a daunting experience and the aim of bringing a composite story here was not to focus on one individual or single experience but to provide an appropriate ethos to the meeting reminding us why we are here.  The Chief Nurse clarified that from April 2014 onwards and in addition to the Continuing Health Care Fund, patients’ would have the right to apply for Personal Health Budgets, subject to eligibility criteria. Patients wishing to access Personal Health Budgets should be advised to contact their General Practitioner, Community Nursing or Social Care.   The Chairman commented that Barnsley Healthwatch would also take on a signposting role to Personal Heath Budgets.  


	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Patient Story

	
	

	GB 14/03
	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS


	
	

	
	The Chairman requested declarations of interest relevant to the meeting agenda.  Dr Sudhagar Krishnasamy highlighted a couple of agenda items where there could be potential conflicts of interest for GP members.  The Chairman indicated that, in his view, there were no conflicts of interest for Governing Body Elected Members. 

	
	

	
	Ms A Arnold declared an interest in agenda item 9, The Yorkshire and the Humber Infertility Policy.  Ms Arnold had undertaken some national work in relation to the Infertility Policy.


	
	

	GB 14/04
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC ON BARNSLEY CLINCIAL COMMISSIONING GROUP BUSINESS


	
	

	
	The Chairman invited questions from the public on Barnsley Clinical Commissioning Group business.  

	
	

	
	A member of the public Mr C Millington addressed Governing Body GP Members and queried if GP practices were outmoded with little innovation.  Mr Millington was however pleased to note the agenda item relating to the Business Case for Primary Care Diagnostic Equipment.  In response, the Medical Director and Drs Harban and Farmer advised Mr Millington of recent changes and improvements for patients in GP practice including diagnostic tests, commencement of medication regimes, minor surgical procedures, monitoring of medical conditions, online ordering for repeat prescriptions, telephone contacts and use of Information technology.  

	
	

	
	The Chief Officer commented the commissioning of independent contractor services such as GP’s and Community Pharmacists, Dental Practitioners and Optometrists was the responsibility of the NHS England.   The CCG did however work with NHS England to improve primary care services.  

 
	
	

	
	Ms Lynne Craven remarked that more accessible health records would be advantages for example hand held records and integration of records between primary and secondary care.  Ms Marie Hoyle indicated that technology was available to assist practices with innovative and improve processes.  

	
	

	
	It was highlighted that questions were requested from the public around Barnsley Clinical Commissioning Group business.

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the questions from Members of the Public.

	
	

	GB 14/05
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 12 December 2013

	
	

	
	The minutes of the previous meeting held on 12 December 2013 were verified as a correct record of the proceedings.

	
	

	
	With regard to minute reference GB 13/263, relating to the Integrated Performance Report and the CCGs financial position.  The Chief Finance Officer commented that although the minute was accurate at the time, latest information showed that the BHNFT’s projected surplus was now around £60,000.

	
	

	GB 14/06
	MATTERS ARISING 

	
	

	
	The Governing Body received and considered the Matters Arising Report. Following discussion the following main points were noted:

	
	

	
	· Reference GBDS 12/07 – Analysis of Spend Mental Health Services
The analysis of spend and outcomes in relation to Mental Health Services had been a long standing action. It was noted that the work in relation to Mental Health Services would now be taken forward by the Improving/Promoting Independent Living Programme Board.  It was agreed that this action be removed from the Matters Arising Report. 


	KM
	13.02.14

	
	· Reference GB 13/117 - Proposal to invest in palliative care services in the Dearne 
The Chief Officer reported that this action was complete from a Governing Body Perspective. It was agreed that the action would be removed from the Matters Arising Report. 
Dr J Harban commented that the End of Life Strategy Group was to be restructured in terms of membership. 

	KM


	13.02.14



	
	· GB 13/210 – Business Case Unplanned Care Board, GP in A&E
The Chief Officer reported that this action was complete from a Governing Body Perspective. It was agreed that the action would be removed from the Matters Arising Report.  


	KM
	13.02.14

	
	The Governing Body noted the Matters Arising Report.

	
	

	QUALITY AND GOVERNANCE



	GB 14/07
	RISK AND GOVERNANCE EXCEPTION REPORT


	
	

	
	The Chief of Corporate Affairs introduced the Risk and Governance Exception Report to the Governing Body.  The Governing Body noted the four risks from the CCG Risk Register that had been escalated to the Assurance Framework as a gap in control and the risks on the Assurance Framework rated as ‘red’ due the gaps in control.  

	
	

	
	The Governing Body considered a risk from the Assurance Framework, reference 1.1g which was rated as ‘amber’ due the gaps in control.  This risk related to the CCG not spending its Programme Board funding allocation and unallocated allocation, which could impact upon the pace of change in delivering innovation through the Programme Boards.  It was noted that the Chief Finance Officer had written to all Programme Board Chairs requesting that clear plans be developed to spend the available allocations. 

	
	

	
	It was recognised that the pace and embedding of Programme Boards in the CCG first year had been difficult.  The Chief Finance Officer clarified that the non spend of the Programme Boards funding allocation would not impact upon the delivery of the CCGs financial duty.  A breach of statutory financial duty would only occur if the CCG actually over spent its financial allocation.  In addition should the CCG declared an underspend then the CCG would lose the difference from the surplus previously reported to and agreed by NHS England.
  
	
	

	
	The Chief Finance Officer reported that despite best efforts by Programme Boards no further contingency plans had been identified. The CCGs ability to manage the spend of its total allocation before year end was therefore limited.   However, a number of business cases had been discussed by the Management Team and these would be submitted to the Governing Body on 13 February 2014.  The Chief of Corporate Affairs and Ms M Hoyle agreed to meet outside of the meeting to consider a ‘wish’ list for innovation in GP practices and primary care. 

	CH

VP/MH
	13.02.14

13.02.14

	
	The Chief of Corporate Affairs advised that the Assurance Framework would be a topic for discussion and in-depth review at a Governing Body Development Session on 13 February 2014.   It was noted that the Assurance Framework formed part of the CCGs Annual Governance Statement. 

	VP


	13.02.14

	
	The Governing Body agreed the ratings assigned to risks on the Assurance Framework and Risk Register.

	
	

	GB 14/08
	BUSINESS CASE PRIMARY CARE DIAGNOSTIC EQUIPMENT

	
	

	
	Dr Clare Bannon introduced a Business Case to the Governing Body for investment in primary care diagnostic equipment.  Dr Bannon explained that there was variation in the provision of patient diagnostics.  Some patients were being referred to secondary care for diagnostic tests that could be performed routinely at their GP practice.  

	
	

	
	Dr Bannon indicated that an investment in innovative diagnostic equipment together with an educational programme to support this for all Barnsley practices would reduce health inequalities, reduce hospital outpatient attendances and support earlier diagnosis of long term conditions. It would also improve the quality of diagnosis and monitoring so that treatment could be given more appropriately.  

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the quantitative and qualitative benefits of the business case, the machines to be purchased, cost estimates and cost savings.  Also that the proposed equipment would be purchased prior to 31 March 2014.  Educational events to provide training on how to use and interpret the results from the diagnostic equipment would take place as the equipment was rolled out across GP practices.    

	
	

	
	The Medical Director indicated that the provision of the diagnostic equipment together with appropriate training would enable innovative improvement in the quality of diagnostics and monitoring of patients.  The Governing Body recognised the importance and benefits of having standardised diagnostic equipment throughout all GP practices across the Barnsley Borough.  


	
	

	
	In response to a questions raised by Dr J Harban, Dr Bannon confirmed that the costs for the equipment included a 5 year warranty, new for old and routine maintenance. There would be no software costs for practices, software had been included in the cost for equipment and could be download by practices, free of charge.   She also agreed to ascertain whether the costings included battery consumables.  Dr R Farmer expressed concern that the equipment although purchased may not get used: in particular there were issues about who would use the equipment and the time element required

	CB
	13.02.14

	
	The Chief Finance Officer clarified that the CCG would be able to purchase the equipment as an asset and  transfer the equipment to GP practices.  Dr Bannon reported that it was planned to launch the diagnostics scheme at a Cardiology event in March 2014.  The importance and ways of monitoring the success of the business case and improvements in diagnostics was noted.  


	
	

	
	The Governing Body agreed the business case. In addition clarification would be obtained on the following points:

· That consideration be given to ways of supporting practices with the use of the equipment including training.

· That clarification be sought about potential software licences for practices

· The Identification of any additional recurrent costs for practices

· The ownership of assets be clarified

· The equipment be offered to practices accompanied with memorandum of understanding re use and evaluation.

· That the Scheme was evaluated by the CCG

· That the costing for primary care diagnostic equipment would be capped.  

The outcome of the decision by the Governing Body would be reported back to the Planned Care programme Board.


	
	

	
	It was noted that the business case proposal would also be submitted, for information only, to the Patient Council, The Practice Managers Group, Membership Council and the Local Medical Committee.  

	CB


	13.02.14



	GB 14/09
	YORKSHIRE AND HUMBER INFERTILITY GUIDANCE

	
	

	
	The Chief Officer referred to his report which provided the Governing Body with the outcome of a review of the Yorkshire and the Humber Specialist Fertility Policy.  A standardised Policy incorporating new NICE (National Institute for Clinical Health Excellence) guidance had subsequently been produced and submitted to all CCG Governing Bodies within South Yorkshire and Bassetlaw for approval and implementation locally.  It was noted that each CCG could retain autonomy over the number of IVF cycles to be provided.

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted that with effect from April 2014 the age range for IVF treatment would widen from 23-39 years to 18-42 years.  The CCG had previously agreed IVF treatment up to the age of 35 and would now need to consider the cost implications of providing 2 cycles of IVF treatment up to the age of 39 and one cycle up the age of 42 within its commissioning and budget setting processes. The proposal has undergone an Equality Impact Assessment which is supportive to the guidance. 


	
	

	
	Discussion took place and it was noted that it would be difficult for the CCG not to adopt the evidence based Policy.  In addition the CCG may be open to challenge on discrimination of age.    The Chief Officer commented that the Policy was commanding a measure of support from each CCG in the South Yorkshire and area.  The above comments were noted.
 
	
	

	
	The Governing Body approved the Policy for local implementation.  

	
	

	GB 14/10
	PERSONAL HEALTH BUDGETS BUSINESS CASE

	
	

	
	The Chief Nurse presented a business case to the Governing Body regarding the implementation of Personal Health Budgets Project (phase 2), which contributed to the promoting Independence Programme.

	
	

	
	The Chief Nurse informed members that From April 2014 to April 2015, the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) would have new statutory responsibilities placed upon it with respect to the introduction of Personal Health Budgets (PHB) for people with Long Term Conditions (LTC) or Mental Health needs.  Given the short timescales remaining to meet the target implementation dates, a blended team from the CCG / CSU and BMBC would take forward the work to develop systems and implement phase 2 of the Personal Health Budgets Project to the required timescale.   

	
	

	
	A presentation about Personal Health Budgets had been given at a Governing Body Development Session held on 12 December 2014.  The Chief Nurse highlighted that the Patient Story received at the start of the meeting had also reflected the benefits of Personal Health Budgets for patients their families and carers.  


	
	

	
	Discussion took place and in response to questions raised the Chief Nurse clarified that a steering group to implement the Personal Health Budgets Scheme was meeting monthly and that the Carers Strategy was integral to the work of the group.  Additionally the general public would be made aware of their rights to access Personal Health Budgets.


	
	

	
	The Governing Body approved the Business Case of £115, 380 (non-recurrent) to enable  the Personal Health Budgets Project to be sustained and expanded to ensure that the statutory requirement to offer Personal Health Budgets to people with Long Term Conditions or Mental Health needs would be met by April 2015.

	
	

	GB 14/11
	SUITE OF INFORMATION GOVERNANCE POLICIES

	
	

	
	The Chief of Corporate Affairs referred to her Report and informed the Governing Body about the CCG’s arrangements for updating its suite of Information Governance Policies.   The CCG’s approach to Information Governance was set out in the draft Information Governance Policy and Management Framework.  Work was progressing to enable the detailed policies and procedures to be submitted for approval to the next meeting of the Governing Body on 13 February 2014.  This included the establishment of a ‘virtual’ Information Governance Group with input from the Management Team to coordinate this process.  

	
	

	
	The Chief of Corporate Affairs advised that the suite of information governance policies had been developed by experts from the South Yorkshire and Bassetlaw Commissioning Support Unit to meet all statutory and best practice guidance.    The Policies would be suitable for local adaptation and adoption by Barnsley GP practices as required.  

	
	

	
	The Governing Body: 

· Approved the draft Information Governance Policy and Management Framework

· Noted the process and timescales for preparing and approving the suite of detailed information governance policies.

	
	

	GB 14/12
	PRIMARY CARE ACCESS

	
	

	
	The Chief Officer introduced a proposal for the CCG to commission extended GP opening hours during weekends between the months of February and June 2014 for those practices who chose to do so.   The proposal included the costs that would be incurred and the rationale for extending GP opening hours.


	
	

	
	The Governing Body considered the proposal and the following comments were received:
· It was paramount that the GP extended opening at weekends should commence as soon as possible and for a longer time period to effect patient behaviour change with regard to A&E attendance.

· A strong publicity and engagement campaign was required to promote the GP weekend service. The costings within the proposal for publicity should be reviewed with a view to increasing this funding.

· The information contained within the report relating to practice premises and list sizes was in accurate.  

· It was noted that every GP practice operated differently, therefore the CCG would not wish to be too prescriptive with the service specification for the extended weekend opening hours but rather purchase additional capacity and allow individual practices to determine how best to deliver this additional capacity.

· Robust arrangements would need to be in place for the A&E Department to triage and steer patients to either their GP practice weekend opening service, the GP service in the A&E or admission to A&E.  The service should also be tied into the NHS 111 service and Care UK.


	
	

	
	The Governing Body supported the concept of extended GP opening hours at weekends subject to: 

· Extending the proposal for a longer period of time, 14 months from February 2014. 
· Consideration would be given to including additional funding for diagnostics, nurse and admin/receptionist support at practice level to provide the weekend opening service.  Replicate costings associated with the provision of a full service.  
· Service Specification to be explicit about ‘drop in’ and pre bookable appointments and when pre bookable appointments should be released.

· Produce service specification and request that each practice respond as to how they would meet the specification

· A robust publicity campaign. 
· Full evaluation of the extended weekend opening hours


	MW
	13.02.14

	GB 14/13
	BARNSLEY CLINICAL SENATE – TERMS OF REFERENCE

	
	

	
	The Medical Director provided the Governing Body with the Draft Terms of Reference for the NHS Barnsley Clinical Senate as agreed with all partner organisations.  The Chair drew members’ attention to the membership of the Clinical Senate in particular that the membership did not include representation from primary care who not part of the CCG.  The Medical Director indicated that that Clinical Senate could co-opt others as required to provide advice to the senate on specific clinical areas.  

	
	

	
	It was noted that the Clinical Senate would consist of 13 clinical members, with 4 members each from the CCG, Barnsley Hospital NHS Foundation Trust, South West Yorkshire Partnership NHS Foundation Trust and 1 member from the Barnsley Hospice.  This may provide an opportunity to improve engagement by inviting GP’s who have not formally signed the CCG constitution and provide an opportunity for succession planning for Governing Body elected members.  The Chairman suggested that the Medical Director may wish to review the CCG membership.

	MG
	13.02.14

	
	The Governing Body supported the Terms of Reference for the Clinical Senate.

	
	

	FINANCE AND PERFORMANCE



	GB 14/14
	INTEGRATED PERFORMANCE REPORT

	
	

	
	The Governing Body received the Integrated Performance Report which provided an overview of performance, of NHS Barnsley clinical Commissioning group.  

	
	

	
	The Chief Finance officer reported that the CCG would achieve all of its statutory financial duties.  The latest financial position appended to the report reflected:
· An agreed increased surplus of £10,643k (£2,000k greater than that reported in Month 7).  The CCG was currently awaiting confirmation that this increase of £2m reported to NHS England at Month 8 will be returned to the CCG in 2014/15.

· The allocation of Winter Pressures funding of £1,294k.

· The latest position in respect of Programme Board projected spends.

	
	

	
	The report identified that a sum of £1.665m was still to be committed by Programme Boards and spent prior to 31 March 2014.  This position remained largely unchanged from that reported over the previous three months.  Following a letter to the Programme Board chairs in December 2013 proposals were now in development by each programme Board. In addition, £715k of resources remained uncommitted with the risk of additional resources materialising towards the end of the year, up to £1.5m.

	
	

	
	The Chief Finance Officer informed the Governing Body that the Management Team had considered a number of potential business case proposals.  This included a proposal from the Barnsley Hospital NHS Foundation Trust around redundancy payments.  The Management Team had advised the BHNFT to work up their proposal.  In the absence of contingency proposals the Governing Body may need to consider the BHNFT proposal.  However, the decision to approve the proposal would remain solely with the Governing Body.  

	
	

	
	It was noted that the Chief Finance Officer was exploring all options to ensure the CCG’s funding allocation was appropriately spent before the 2013/14 financial year end.  The Chief Officer proposed that clinical and officer Programme Boards leads be set a challenge to submit plans, before 31 January 2014, to spend £1/4m per Programme Board.  The Chief of Corporate Affairs and Ms Marie Hoyle agreed to meet outside of the meeting to consider proposals for service delivery in primary care. 

	VP/MH
	13.02.14

	
	The Chief of Corporate Affairs drew members attention to the Performance report, in particular progress against key performance indicators by exception.  In response to a question raised about unplanned hospitalisation for asthma, diabetes and epilepsy the Chief of Corporate Affairs clarified that some action was being undertaken to support ambulatory care pathways.  

	
	

	
	A discussion took place regarding ambulance response times for Barnsley residents.   It was noted that ambulance response times were being addressed and monitored by the Finance and Performance Committee.  In part this was being actioned via the contract monitoring route.  The Chief Finance Officer informed the Governing Body that ambulance crews were being pulled into Sheffield and other areas in preference to   Barnsley. The Yorkshire Ambulance service had produced an action plan to improve response times for Barnsley residents and this was being monitored.  It was suggested that the Yorkshire Ambulance Service (YAS) be made aware that the Governing Body were concerned about the performance of YAS in relation to ambulance response times for Barnsley and that they be required to provide an explanation of their performance and why Barnsley residents were  experiencing longer response times to other areas. 


	
	

	
	The Governing Body:

· Noted the performance to date against those indicators highlighted from the detailed performance report.
· Considered the potential for contingency proposals to be developed and committed prior to the financial year end

	
	

	COMMITTEE REPORTS AND MINUTES



	GB 14/15
	MINUTES OF THE FINANCE AND PERFORMANCE COMMITTEE HELD ON 5 DECEMBER 2013

	
	

	
	The Governing Body received the minutes of the Finance and Performance Committee held on 5 December 2013.  The Chief of Corporate Affairs explained that the meetings of the Finance and Performance Committee were held on the morning of the day that the Governing Body Agenda papers were distributed. The minutes of the Finance and Performance Committee should therefore be amended as required and submitted in final version with the Governing Body Agenda.   

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Minutes of the Finance and Performance Committee.


	
	

	GB 14/16
	MINUTES OF THE QUALITY AND PATIENT SAFETY COMMITTEE HELD ON 19 DECEMBER 2013

	
	

	
	The Governing Body considered the Minutes of the Quality and Patient Safety Committee held on 19 December 2013. The Medical Director highlighted the issues of concern from the Quality and Patient Safety Committee for escalation to the Governing Body. 

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Minutes of the Quality and Patient Safety Committee.

	
	

	GB 14/17
	MINUTES OF THE FORMAL MANAGEMENT TEAM HELD ON 17 DECEMBER 2013

	
	

	
	The minutes of the Formal Management Team held on 17 December 2013 were received by the Governing Body.  The Chief Nurse drew members attention to the CCG investment of non-recurrent monies in services for Autistic Spectrum Disorder to reduce waiting times for diagnosis.  

	
	

	
	The Governing Body noted the Minutes of the Formal Management Team.


	
	

	GENERAL



	GB 14/18
	REPORT OF THE CHIEF OFFICER


	
	

	
	The Chief Officer presented his report to the Governing Body which provided an update on the following issues:

· Director (South Yorkshire and Bassetlaw), NHS England.
· Additional funding to help deliver the four hour operational standard.
· Outcome of Quarter 2 assurance meeting.
· Seven day service.
· Eliminating Excess Winter Deaths In Barnsley conference

	
	

	
	The Governing Body were pleased to note that NHS England had commended the CCG for its excellent progress in achieving full authorisation and that clinical leadership and engagement was transparent  in the work of the CCG.  

	
	

	
	With regard to the ‘Seven day Service’ the Chairman commented that the Barnsley Hospital NHS Foundation Trust had been funding weekend work by consultant medical staff for many years but availability of services need considering.  In response to a question raised about ‘Eliminating Excess Winter Deaths in Barnsley’  the Chief Officer agreed to provide clarity about the average number of yearly winter related deaths and report back to the next meeting of the Governing Body on 13 February 2014.  


	MW
	13.02.14

	
	The Governing Body noted the Report of the Chief Officer

	
	

	GB 14/19
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC


	
	

	
	The Chairman invited further questions from the public.   Ms Lynne Craven suggested that there was a dearth of self-management support available to patients.   Dr Bannon responded indicating that self-management support was being considered by the Unplanned care Programme Board.  

  
	
	

	
	Mr C Millington suggested the need for publicity campaigns to promote the GP coverage in A&E service.  It was noted that the CCG had undertaken a Winter ‘Choose Well’ Campaign.

	
	

	GB 14/20
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	
	

	
	There were no items of any other business


	
	

	GB 14/21
	DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING


	
	

	
	The next meeting of the Governing Body will be held on Thursday 13 February 2014 at 9:30am in the Boardroom, Hillder House, 49/51 Gawber Road, Barnsley S75 2PY
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